
 

 
 

 
MINUTES 

Naugatuck Valley Council of Governments 
Hybrid Meeting 

NVCOG Conference Room 
49 Leavenworth Street, 3rd Floor 

Waterbury, CT  06702 
10 a.m., Friday, March 17, 2023 

 
NVCOG Representatives:  David Cassetti, Mayor, Sheila O’Malley, Alternate, Ansonia (both virtual); Gerry Smith, 
First Selectman (in-person), Michael Krenesky, Alternate (virtual); Stephen Sordi, First Selectman, Bethlehem 
(virtual); Jeff Caggiano, Mayor, Bristol (in-person); Andrew Martelli, Alternate, Cheshire (virtual); Roger Salway, 
Proxy, Derby (virtual); Ed St. John, First Selectman, Middlebury (virtual); Fran Dambowsky, Proxy, Naugatuck (in-
person); George Temple, First Selectman, Oxford (in-person); Joe Kilduff, Mayor, Plymouth (in-person); Annmarie 
Drugonis, First Selectwoman, Seymour (virtual); Mark Lauretti, Mayor, Shelton (in-person); Ed Mone, First 
Selectman, Thomaston (in-person); Mark Raimo, Town Manager, Watertown (virtual); Tom Dunn, Mayor, Wolcott 
(virtual); Barbara Perkinson, First Selectwoman, Woodbury (virtual).  
 
Guests/Other: Ellen Graham, Office of Senator Richard Blumenthal (virtual); John Field, DEMHS Region 5 (virtual); 
Gary Lane, Avangrid (virtual); Kevin Tedesco, CTDOT (in-person); Tommy Hyde, NVRDC (virtual); Antonietta Cotton, 
Avangrid (virtual); Betty Bajak, GWTD (virtual), Zach McKeown, CCM (in-person), John Wardzala, The Kennedy 
Collective (in-person). 
 
Staff:  Rick Dunne, Aaron Budris, Faith Thurmond, Richard Donovan, Eyitayo Olaleye (all virtual); Mark Nielsen, 
Joanna Rogalski, Lauren Rizzo, Karen Svetz, Michael Szpryngel, Richard Crowther, Jr., Christine O’Neill, Josh Lecar, 
Kevin Ellis, Steven Perry, Drew Baklik (all in-person). 
 

1. Commencement of Meeting 
Vice Chairman Mark Lauretti called the meeting to order at 10:02 a.m. Those in attendance 
recited the Pledge of Allegiance and the roll was called. There was no public comment.  
 

2. CNVMPO Meeting 
a. Approval of CNVMPO Resolution 2023-09, TIP Amendments – Project Numbers 0170-

3667, 0170-3668, 0170-3682, 0170-3684, 0171-0496, 0174-0442, 0151-0341, and 0130-
0193 – Kevin Ellis described the projects. Project No. 0170-3667 involves Statewide 
Transportation Demand Management in CT, Project No. 0170-3668 involves Statewide 
Transportation Demand Management in NY, NJ and CT, Project No. 0170-3682 is for 
NEVI Program Phase 1 Administration, Project No. 0170-3684 is for Resiliency 
Improvement Plan and Vulnerability Assessment, Project No. 0171-0496 is to Replace, 
Remove, or Rehab Retaining Walls Pod 1A, Project No. 0174-0442 is to Replace Traffic 
Control Signals, Project No. 0151-0341 is to Widen I-84 Eastbound in Waterbury, and 
Project 0130-0193 is for I-84 Pavement Rehabilitation. On a motion by Gerry Smith, 
seconded by Jeff Caggiano, it was unanimously 

 
VOTED:  To adopt CNVMPO Resolution 2023-09, endorsing the TIP Amendments listed 

above. 
 

b. Approval of CNVMPO Resolution 2023-10 – Endorsement of the Bridgeport-Stamford 
Urban Area Congestion Management Process – Rich Donovan said one of the federal 
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requirements for transportation management areas or urban areas of greater than 
200,000 residents is the development and maintenance of a congestion management 
process. As the CNVMPO has municipalities that are part of the Bridgeport-Stamford 
urban area, NVCOG staff worked in conjunction with Metro COG and West COG to 
develop an updated TMA-wide congestion management process. While NVCOG does 
not technically need to endorse this as an NVCOG process, because of the work staff put 
into it and the benefit it provides to NVCOG towns, it is worthwhile to do so. On a 
motion by Ed Mone, seconded by Joe Kilduff, it was unanimously 

 
 VOTED:  To adopt CNVMPO Resolution 2023-10.  
      

c. Air Quality Conformity Determination Presentation and Public Comment – Rich Donovan 
said CTDOT does air quality modeling for all projects included within the short-term TIP 
for the MPOs across the state, as well as in the long-range Metropolitan Transportation 
Plans. NVCOG received its air quality modeling conformity determination in February, 
which shows steadily declining emissions from transportation to well within the federal 
standards for each nonattainment area. A just under 40 day public comment period was 
held. No comments were received. Mr. Donovan opened the floor to public comment 
and/or questions. There were no questions or comments.  
 

d. Approval of CNVMPO Resolutions 2023-12, 2023-13, and 2023-14 – Endorsement of 
CTDOT Air Quality Conformity Determination – Mr. Donovan said these three resolutions 
could be handled in one motion. Resolution 2023-12 is for conformity with the Clean Air 
Act, Greater Connecticut Ozone Nonattainment Zone, Resolution 2023-12 is for 
conformity with the Clean Air Act, Connecticut portion of the NY-NJ-CT Ozone 
Nonattainment Zone, and Resolution 2023-14 is for conformity with the Clean Air Act, 
Connecticut PM2.5 Nonattainment Zone. On a motion by Tom Dunn, seconded by Ed 
Mone, it was unanimously 
 
VOTED:  To adopt CNVMPO Resolutions 2023-12, 2023-13, and 2023-14. 
    

e. NVision50 Presentation and Public Comment – Mr. Donovan said NVCOG staff worked 
for 15 months on this update to the CNVMPO Metropolitan Transportation Plan. The 
Plan, NVision50, represents the long-range goals and vision for transportation across the 
15-town CNVMPO region. The plan looks at every mode of transportation in the region 
and develops a list of strategies and projects NVCOG staff would like to see happen over 
the course of the 28-year timeframe of the document. There is a focus on safety and 
also on maintaining the existing system with minor improvements, and expanding and 
improving transit services. The design and maintenance of multi-use trails has been 
incorporated into the document. The final draft document has been available for 
comment for just under 40 days. The comments received were for technical corrections 
and for the potential to use unused transportation rights-of-way for solar energy 
production. Mr. Donovan then opened the floor to public comment about NVision50 
and the Metropolitan Transportation Plan. There were no comments.  
 

f. Approval of CNVMPO Resolution 2023-15 – Adoption of NVision50: The Metropolitan 
Transportation Plan for the Naugatuck Valley COG and Central Naugatuck Valley MPO – 
On a motion by Ed Mone, seconded by George Temple, it was unanimously 
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VOTED:  To adopt CNVMPO Resolution 2023-15, endorsing NVision50: The Metropolitan 

Transportation Plan for the Naugatuck Valley COG and Central Naugatuck 
Valley MPO as the Metropolitan Transportation Plan for the Central Naugatuck 
Valley. 

 
g. Approval of CNVMPO Resolution 2023-11 – Annual Urban Self Certification – Mark 

Nielsen said that the Metropolitan Planning Rules require that at least every four years 
the Metropolitan Planning Organization certify that the planning process is addressing 
the major issues facing the area and is being conducted in accordance with applicable 
federal laws and regulations. On a motion by Ed Mone, seconded by Joe Kilduff, it was 
unanimously 

  
VOTED:  To adopt CNVMPO Resolution 2023-11, certifying that the transportation 

planning process is being conducted in accordance with federal requirements.  
  

3. NVCOG Administrative Items 
a. Approval of the Minutes of the February 17, 2023 CNVMPO and NVCOG Meeting – On a 

motion by Joe Kilduff, seconded by Jeff Caggiano, it was unanimously 
 

VOTED:  To approve the minutes of the February 17, 2023 CNVMPO and NVCOG 
meeting.   

 
b. Approval of NVCOG Resolution 2023-15 – FTA Capital Program Certifications and 

Assurances FY 23 – Mark Nielsen explained that since NVCOG is a direct recipient of FTA 
funding, each year it must adopt the FTA’s Certifications and Assurances which apply to 
any project that uses FTA funds. The Certifications and Assurances were reviewed by 
NVCOG’s attorney and assert that the agency will abide by the applicable provisions 
required by FTA. On a motion by Ed Mone, seconded by Jeff Caggiano, it was 
unanimously 
 
VOTED:  To adopt NVCOG Resolution 2023-15. 
 

c. Approval of Agency Financial Reports and Summaries for the Period Ending 2/28/23 – 
Mike Szpryngel reviewed the financial report. NVCOG is eight months through the fiscal 
year with a net position of $127,830 and is on target to break even at the end of the 
year. The cash balance is $1.25 million, and the general fund has an unrestricted balance 
of $878,826. Deferred revenue is $1.1 million. NVCOG is on target for spending all major 
funding sources, there have been no unexpected funding cuts, and there is a possibility 
of additional funds. The expense summary shows that legal expenses for Kinneytown 
Dam have been high, but a $60,000 reimbursement is expected through the NOAA 
grant. IT contracts and printing have been running high and will be adjusted in the 
budget revision. On a motion by Ed Mone, seconded by Jeff Caggiano, it was 
unanimously 
 
VOTED: To adopt the NVCOG financial reports and summaries as presented.  
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d. Review of FY 2022 Audit Report – Mr. Szpryngel reviewed the agency audit report for 
the period ending 6/30/22. He said a deficit budget had been adopted and the agency 
has a net position surplus of $30,749. The audit found no findings nor weaknesses in 
internal controls. The fiscal year ended with a cash balance of just under $940,000, the 
general fund unrestricted balance was $878,722, deferred revenue was $595,259, and 
the actual indirect cost rate was 124.1%, which will be applied in FY 2024. There was a 
change in the net position of governmental activities of ($83,624). Mr. Szpryngel 
explained this is a financial statement adjustment that the auditors made after their 
review. It is attributable to depreciation expense and how compensated absences are 
reported. He said that even though NVCOG is up $30,749 on the books, just for financial 
statement analysis it is indicating a decrease, attributable as noted above. There was 
also a change to the audit report concerning the lease agreement. The GASB 87 rule 
compares the value of a short-term lease to the cost of NVCOG owning its own office 
space. Applying accounting principles, this rule compares the cost of paying interest to 
the cost of paying rent, and seeks to determine whether money would be saved or lost. 
In this case, over a five-year period, approximately $32,000 would be saved by 
ownership, but the rule also makes an assumption of the fair market value of the leased 
space of the contract, so it is not exactly comparing apples to apples. Mr. Szpryngel said 
the new rule now shows the comparison, but it has no material impact.  
 

e. Approval of FY 2023 Mid-Year Budget Adjustments – Mr. Szpryngel said he had sent a 
version of this report last week and First Selectman Mone had advised him of an error. 
There was a problem with how the formula calculated salary.  He said that when he 
initially made the budget adjustments, the figures were a little different, and the error 
somehow came into play. Upon correction of the error, it brought him back to what he 
had initially calculated, so there will be some variance between the initial report and the 
one he sent out yesterday. He said the main reason for the budget adjustment is due to 
a significant increase in funding: IIJA funds of $300,000 and an SMM grant of $35,000. 
He still estimates a year end projection of $0, a balanced budget. Additionally, some 
legal expenses for Kinneytown will be reimbursed through the NOAA grant, but not all 
of them. Updates and improvements must be made to the existing office space and will 
span this fiscal year and the next. The advertising and printing line items increased due 
to public outreach initiatives. Finally, there were some other expense adjustments, such 
as for office supplies, due to the increase in staff. Responding to a question from Mark 
Lauretti, Mr. Szpryngel said the variance column on page 3 of the fiscal year 2023 
adjustment report outlines the line item increases from the FY 2023 adopted budget. 
Rick Dunne and Mr. Szpryngel responded to questions about line items that increased. 
On a motion by Jeff Caggiano, seconded by Ed Mone, it was unanimously 

  
 VOTED:  To adopt the FY 2023 budget adjustments as presented. 

 
f. Approval of FY 2024 Preliminary Budget Estimates – Mr. Szpryngel said the approval of 

the preliminary budget estimates will not affect what the final budget will be. Mr. 
Szpryngel displayed a slide showing highlights of the FY 2024 preliminary budget 
estimate. These include a 9% increase in the overall budget, a significant increase in 
funding, and a $0 year end projection (a balanced budget). Municipal dues are expected 
to increase by 3%, health insurance is projected to increase by 10%, advertising and 
printing will increase due to public outreach initiatives, and office equipment and 
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renovations will increase due to updates and improvements to the existing space. 
Anticipated major projects are facility improvements, redesign of the NVCOG website, 
and the purchase of accounting and project management software. Rick Dunne noted 
that the final budget will not be adopted until June, most likely. On a motion by George 
Temple, seconded by Ed Mone, it was unanimously 

  
 VOTED:  To adopt the NVCOG fiscal year 2024 preliminary budget estimates.  
   

g. Approval of NVCOG Resolution 2023-18, Endorsement of RPIP Grant Application for 
Ansonia Regional Senior Center – Drew Baklik explained that, if awarded, this grant 
would serve parts of the lower Naugatuck Valley. On a motion by Ed Mone, seconded by 
George Temple, it was unanimously 

 
VOTED:  To adopt NVCOG Resolution 2023-18, endorsing the RPIP grant application for 

the Ansonia Regional Senior Center. 
 

h. Approval of NVCOG Resolution 2023-19, Endorsement of RPIP Grant Application for 
Lower Valley Emergency Drone Fleet – Mr. Baklik said this application was spearheaded 
by the fire departments with anticipated additional participation by the police 
departments and EMS. This application is expected to be submitted in August 2023. On 
a motion by Jeff Caggiano, seconded by Tom Dunn, it was unanimously 
 
VOTED:  To adopt NVCOG Resolution 2023-19, endorsing the RPIP grant application for a 

lower Valley emergency drone fleet.  
 

i. Director’s Report 
• Legislative Update – Drew Baklik said staff is tracking dozens of relevant bills. 

All municipal solid waste bills are on hold until the JF deadline and are likely to 
continue to evolve afterwards. HB 6781 and other bills concerning affordable 
housing and tenants’ rights continue to draw attention from the public and 
both sides of the aisle. HB 6742 outlines some changes to the bonding 
authorization for commercial rail freight lines, HB 5989 has to do with changes 
to the LOTCIP program, ASB 1042 would authorize DECD to provide capacity 
building grants to brownfield land banks, SB 1141 is focused on transit-oriented 
development, substitute house bill 6482 will authorize up to $3 million per year 
from FY 2025 to 2029 to support bikeways, greenways, and rec trails. Senate 
bill 935 is the CMERS bill that would mandate municipalities to provide police 
and firefighters with CMERS pensions or pensions that are comparable or 
superior. Mr. Baklik said after the JF deadline passes, he will begin providing 
weekly bill updates to the CEOs. Sheila O’Malley commended Mr. Baklik for his 
efforts in legislative tracking.   

 
4. Emergency Management 

Joanna Rogalski said the Chesprocott Health District is planning to relocate to a two-acre parcel 
of land off Sandbank Road in Cheshire and needs to raise an additional $1 million for a new 
facility. Drew Baklik is helping the health district explore funding sources. The annual 
emergency management symposium will take place on April 25 at Aria in Prospect.  
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a. Regional Emergency Planning Team Update – The recently adopted Region 5 Public 
Works Mutual Aid Plan was activated on 3/14/23 due to the Nor’easter which caused 
numerous blocked roads in the Town of Goshen. A course about creating effective 
training plans for disaster response will be held on March 22 and March 23, from 8 a.m. 
to 5 p.m., at the Litchfield County Regional Fire School. The Texas A&M extension 
service will be facilitating the training.  
 

b. Community Emergency Response Team Update – At the DEMHS Community 
Preparedness Strategic Planning and Grants Unit, Michael Davis is now the person to 
contact for funding requests and grant-related submissions. CERT is offering a free train-
the-trainer course that will be held on March 25. The next statewide Citizens Corp 
council meeting will be held on April 20.  
 
Additionally, John Field also spoke about the Public Works Mutual Aid plan that was 
activated in Goshen. He was impressed with the overwhelming response he received 
after putting out the request for aid. All municipalities that responded are members of 
NVCOG. Thomaston, Watertown, and Wolcott sent crews which accomplished a great 
deal, and Mr. Field offered the crews and the municipalities kudos. He noted that many 
other municipalities responded as well, but ultimately ended up not being used for 
assistance. An anthrax tabletop exercise will be held on March 21 in Litchfield. A plan 
called Rapid Welcome has been developed for migrant preparedness. A flood workshop 
with the Army Corps of Engineers will be held on June 21. He also said that Derby and 
Ansonia should be aware that CTDOT is working on a Route 8 highway diversion update.  
 
 

5. NVCOG Planning/Transportation 
a. Approval of NVCOG Resolution 2023-21 – Amendment to the MOU between Valley 

Transit District and NVCOG – Mark Nielsen explained that since NVCOG is the 
designated direct recipient for federal funds provided by FTA for the lower Valley 
portion of the Bridgeport-Stamford urban area, the FTA requires that NVCOG and the 
Valley Transit District (VTD) execute a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) defining 
roles and responsibilities. Accordingly, NVCOG and VTD executed an updated MOU in 
December 2020. Due to federal funds being made available under the CARES Act and 
ARPA to respond to the COVID-19 pandemic, FTA has asked that the MOU be revised to 
include reference to these funding sources. On a motion by Jeff Caggiano, seconded by 
Joe Kilduff, it was unanimously 
 
VOTED:  To adopt NVCOG Resolution 2023-21, endorsing the updated NVCOG-VTD 

Memorandum of Understanding. 
 

b. Safe Streets for All (SS4A) Project Application Debrief – Mr. Nielsen said NVCOG had 
submitted an application for the USDOT Safe Streets for All discretionary grant program. 
Notification was received that NVCOG’s application was not awarded and a debrief was 
held with USDOT. While the application was “Recommended” for award, because of the 
number of applications submitted, only proposals ranked “Highly Recommended” were 
awarded. USDOT’s review noted several areas that needed to be strengthened on 
NVCOG’s application. USDOT anticipates announcing the Notice of Funding Opportunity 
for the next round of SS4A funds in April. NVCOG plans to revise the previous 
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application to address the deficiencies noted in the debriefing meeting. 
 

c. LOTCIP 
i. Approval of NVCOG Resolution 2023-16, New Project – Oxford, Chestnut Tree 

Hill Road – Kevin Ellis said this project will reconstruct Chestnut Tree Hill Road in 
Oxford from Oxford Road (Rt. 67) at the south to Chestnut Tree Hill Road 
Extension (Rt. 42) at the north. The length of the project is approximately 6,870 
feet. The roadway will require full-depth reconstruction and will widen the 
roadway to 26 feet. A drainage analysis will be performed during design. It is 
anticipated that the analysis will recommend a new storm drainage system. The 
current project construction cost is estimated at about $6.51 million. The 
municipality will be responsible for all associated design costs. NVCOG’s 
Transportation Technical Advisory Committee (TTAC) met earlier in the month 
and recommends this project move forward. On a motion by Gerry Smith, 
seconded by Tom Dunn, it was unanimously 

 
VOTED:  To adopt NVCOG Resolution 2023-16, committing regionally 

apportioned LOTCIP funds to the above-described roadway 
reconstruction project in the Town of Oxford. 

 
ii. Approval of NVCOG Resolution 2023-17, New Engineering On-Call List – Karen 

Svetz explained that the LOTCIP program allocates state funds along planning 
region boundaries. NVCOG has the responsibility to select eligible projects and 
distribute funds to member municipalities to construct transportation 
improvement projects. As part of the program guidelines, the municipal 
sponsors are responsible for completing the design process and NVCOG is 
required to certify that the project plans and specifications meet design 
standards established by the program. To facilitate this process, the NVCOG 
endorsed a consulting engineer on-call list at its October 11, 2019 meeting. This 
list included seven firms. At its November 4, 2022 meeting, the NVCOG 
exercised its option to extend the term of this list by six months. NVCOG uses 
this list to solicit proposals for third-party engineering reviews and other design 
services. An RFQ was issued to solicit responses from qualified and experienced 
engineering firms to perform on-call transportation engineering and program 
management related to the project design review and other tasks. The deadline 
for proposals was December 16, 2022. Eighteen proposals were received. A 
TTAC selection committee met on February 8, 2023 to review the proposals. 
Based on the review process, the committee recommends the top nine firms be 
included on the new engineering on-call list. Ms. Svetz said this list is also open 
to municipalities to use for things other than LOTCIP projects. On a motion by 
Tom Dunn, seconded by Jeff Caggiano, it was unanimously 

 
VOTED:  To adopt NVCOG Resolution 2023-17, endorsing the Engineering On-

Call list. 
 

6. Environmental Planning 
a. Household Hazardous Waste Collection, April 22 – Christine O’Neill said the 2023 HHW 

collection dates and locations have been finalized. All the events will take place from 8 
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a.m. to 2 p.m. The first event will be held on April 22 at the Shepardson Community 
Center in Middlebury, the second event will be held on July 22 at Quaker Farms School 
in Oxford, and the third and final event of the year will be held on September 23 at 
Thomaston High School in Thomaston.  
 

b. MSW & Recycling Update – Ms. O’Neill said Ansonia, Seymour, and Woodbury are 
continuing their sustainable materials management programs along with several other 
communities throughout the state. Woodbury, in particular, has seen great success with 
increases week over week of diverted food waste. Town hall style meetings are being 
planned to gather qualitative feedback from residents. Additionally, NVCOG has begun 
planning for its annual composter and rain barrel sale.  
 

c. Approval of NVCOG Resolution 2023-20, Endorsement of Regional Waste Authority Study 
Grant Application – Aaron Budris said CT DEEP is accepting proposals through a new 
grant program to help municipalities and regions evaluate interest in and assist in 
expanding existing, or creating new, regional waste authorities. NVCOG staff has drafted 
a proposal that would fund a study to investigate the region’s capacities and needs and 
how a new or expanded regional waste authority could help municipal efforts. The 
application deadline is March 30. Mr. Budris said he is looking for the board’s support 
for this application. On a motion by Ed St. John, seconded by Tom Dunn, it was 
unanimously 

   
VOTED:  To adopt NVCOG Resolution 2023-20 endorsing the completion and submission 

of an application to CT DEEP’s Regional Waste Authority Grant Program for the 
purpose of conducting a study regarding the possible formation of an RWA in 
or around the NVCOG region.   

 
7. Other 

There was no other business. 
 

8. Adjournment 
At 11:19 a.m., on a motion by Jeff Caggiano, seconded by Tom Dunn, it was unanimously 
 
VOTED:  To adjourn the meeting.  
 
     Respectfully submitted by 
     Lauren Rizzo, Administrative Assistant 
       for 
     Pete Hess, Secretary 
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